At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, June 18, 2009, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham (Chairman Pro-Tem)
Mr. William Ferguson

Ms. Christine Merriman

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers
Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

PETITION 2009-27:  A Variation to allow a carry-out restaurant establishment, a B-1 (neighborhood business) use, in an R-2 (single-family residential) zoned district, located at 1014 Woodruff Rd.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Graham swore in Ms. Victoria Woods, New Lenox, Il., and Ms. Rhommae Hancock, Joliet, Il.  Ms. Rhommae said that she hoped the variation would be approved because she bought and uses this as commercial property.  She said that she was never notified that the property was down-zoned. 
Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.
Chairman Graham closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Graham.  

Petition 2009-27 was approved with six aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-28:  A Variation of allowable signage to permit installation of a 40 sq. ft. electronic L.E.D. reader-board to replace an existing 43 sq. ft. message board, located at 1801 Ingalls Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Graham swore in Mr. Don Brooks, Midwest Sign & Lighting, Country Club Hills, Il.  Mr. Brooks did not have any questions or additional comments.                   

Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Graham.  
Petition 2009-28 was approved with six aye votes.
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REPEAL OF PETITION 1980-46:  A Variation of Use to allow continued use of a 5-unit apartment building in an R-3 (one and two-family residential) zoned district, located at 101 Seeser St.
Mr. Fisher said that the attorney of the petitioner was unable to attend the meeting and requested that this petition be tabled for one month.
Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to table the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Graham.
Repeal of Petition 1980-46 was tabled with six aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-24:  A Variation of minimum front-yard setback from 10 ft. to 2 ft., and a variation to allow the construction of a 3 ft. x 8 ft. amber L.E.D. electronic message monument sign at El Centro Plaza, located at 560-562 Collins St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Graham swore in Mr. Carlos Tinoco, Chi-Town Signs, Channahon, Il.  Mr. Tinoco said did not have any questions or additional comments.  Mr. Fisher said that staff has no objection to the sign, and said that a white or amber and slow moving message was a condition of the petition.  He said that this is a setback issue because on the east side of the city most of the signs have a 2 or 3 ft. setback because of limited space.  Mr. Fisher said this is a high quality sign that is appropriate for this shopping center.
Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Graham closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition (including all conditions), and Mr. Ferguson seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Graham.
Petition 2009-24 was approved with six aye votes.
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STUDY SESSION:  The replacement of the digital displays on two existing electronic signs capable of full color video transmission to serve the Joliet Junior College main campus signs located at Houbolt Rd. and at the intersection of Houbolt Rd. and Jefferson St.

Mr. Fisher said that Joliet Junior College currently has a moving message center.  The college would now like to replace the message center with an L.E.D. board similar, but not quite as large, as Harrah’s sign downtown.  Mr. Fisher said that other L.E.D. signs for major attractions have been approved in the past.  He said that the city is limiting the L.E.D. signs to areas of high destination like Joliet Junior College, Harrah’s and the Empress.  Mr. Fisher said that the college wanted to address any concerns that the Zoning Board may have before filing a formal application.
Ms. Powers asked if the sign would be regulated to be only white or amber in color.  Mr. Fisher said that the L.E.D. sign would be a full color digital display capable of very clear video transmission. 

Ms. Merriman asked if the sign would be located at the airport on the corner of Houbolt Rd. and Jefferson St.  Mr. Fisher said that the sign would be located on the main campus where the existing sign is located, and it is set back 50 ft. or more from the sidewalk.  He said that the college has developed a $220 million dollar master plan for redevelopment and renovation of the campus.  Mr. Fisher said that the L.E.D. sign is appropriate for the college because it will be located at a point of interest in the city that brings in an enormous number of people.  He said that the sign will not be obtrusive at all because it will be set so far back and it will be located in a very large, expansive area on the campus grounds.  Ms. Merriman asked what the college planned to do with the sign located at the intersection of Houbolt Rd. and Jefferson St.  Mr. Fisher said that nothing new was planned for that sign.  Mr. Fisher said that the college may upgrade the sign at the intersection.  He said that the L.E.D. signs are very expensive, and he highly doubts that one would also be located at the intersection.  
Ms. Powers said was concerned and did not really appreciate the full color display.  Mr. Fisher said that the video transmission will be shown without sound.  He said that the city is trying to do everything it can to help institutions in the city to remake themselves because they are so vital to the economy and the community.  He does not think the sign will have a negative effect on the community.  He said that there has to be good reason for this type of sign to be approved and that every business in town, that is not a major attraction, will not be able to have this type of sign.     
Mr. Fisher stated that Chairman Hennessey was unable to attend the Zoning Board meeting.  The meeting was officially the last Zoning Board meeting for Mr. Fisher due to his retirement on July 1, 2009.  Pro-tem Chairman Graham called Chairman Hennessey to wish him well and to include him in the retirement farewell for Mr. Fisher.  
Chairman Graham asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the May 21, 2009 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Graham asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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